THE SCHOOL BOARD OF SAINT LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting – April 25, 2006
6:00 p.m.

School Board Room

Fort Pierce, Florida  34947

PRESENT:  MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, CHAIRMAN

Member Residing in District No.  4

DR. JOHN CARVELLIE, VICE CHAIRMAN

Member Residing in District No. 3

MS. CAROL HILSON

Member Residing in District No. 2

DR. SAMUEL S. GAINES

Member Residing in District No. 5

DR. JUDI MILLER

Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:  MR. MICHAEL LANNON, Superintendent

Mr. Daniel B. Harrell, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Floresta Elementary Chorus, led by Jan Christensen, sang and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
MINUTES

Action:  Motion made to approve the minutes for April 11, 2006 Board Workshop and Regular School Board Meeting

Action:  Carvelli/Miller/Carried: 5/0

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS
1.   Educational Lamp Awards (2)

The following employees received the Educational Lamp Award for their       excellent customer relations efforts:  Heather Clark from Lawnwood Elementary and Svetlana Montgomery from Teaching, Learning and Title One 
2.  Carolyn Wilkins was present and read a resolution proclaiming the fourth Tuesday of April as School Resource Officer Appreciation Day.  

Action: Miller/Carol Hilson/Carried: 4/0 (John Carvelli had stepped out)

3.  

Barbara Slaga came forward to recognize National Nurses Week, May 6-12, 2006.  Pleased to recognize district nurses and all nurses who work within the state boundaries of the great state of Florida
4.   Dennis Dawson came forward for the recognition of Saint Lucie County District All-Star Team, representatives at the Commissioner’s Academic Challenge.  Students from all five high schools participated in two rounds of intense academic challenges.  These students included:  Ashley Walker  from LPA, Harold Toujee from LPA, Sandy Rosario from SLW Centennial, Alison Lowe from LPA, Morgan Marmitt from LPA, and  Vishal Korlepara from LPA and the sponsor teacher, Linda Reynen
5.
Recognition of Fort Pierce Westwood High School student, Ankush Zutshi. by the school principal, Lin Bushore and Area Superintendent, Dr. Chris Taylor.  Ankush is the Saint Lucie County School District’s representative to the Governor’s High School all Stars Winner
6.
Mariposa Elementary School Donation presented by Craig Logue,  Washington Mutual, Exxon Mobile, and Making Connections, along with Box Tops for Education, and Target  contributors,   (Total Value  $ 2,389.13)

Action: Superintendent recommends approval on behalf of Mariposa Elementary 


Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0 (with Dr. Carvelli having stepped out
)

7.   Carmen Peterson for Port St. Lucie Elementary asking approval of a donation for PSLE from Washington Mutual (Total Value:  $660.00)  


Action:  Superintendent recommends approval of the donation on behalf of Pt. St. Lucie Elementary 

Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0 (with Dr. Carvelli having stepped out)

8.
Felicia Nixon came forward seeking approval of a donation for Lawnwood Elementary School.  She introduced Gene Moore, a fifth grade student at Lawnwood and the grandson of artist Freddie Gibson.  Mr. Gibson spoke to the class at school and presented the school with a painting.  (Total Value:  $2,000)

Action:  Superintendent recommends the acceptance of this gift of art valued at over $2,000 on behalf of Lawnwood Elementary.


Miller/Hilson/Carried: 5-0
9.
Bernadette Floyd came forward seeking approval of a donation from the PTO of the school in the amount of $23,991.00.  


Action:  Superintendent recommends the Board accept the donation from the PTO.  Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0 (with Dr. Carvelli having stepped out)


10. John Williams from Ft. Pierce Central High School came forward seeking approval for a donation from Central’s Business Partners including Riverside Bank, Bank of America, Tropicana, Wal Mart, Harbor Federal, Zephyr Hills and some private donors  (Total Value:  $2, 600.00)


Action: Superintendent recommends the Board accept the donation as presented.  Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0 (with Dr. Carvelli’s return)

11.  Wanda Collins came forward seeking approval for a donation to Village Green Elementary from Washington Mutual (Total Value:  $1,323.42)

Action:  The Superintendent recommends approval on behalf of Village Green Hilson/Carvelli/Carried 5-0
STAFF REPORTS
12.
Curriculum Report -  The principal of  Saint Lucie Elementary, Ms. Cindy Cobb presented Saint Lucie Elementary’s School Improvement Plan, demonstrating  their  theme of Racing for Success.  Demographic information was presented as was student population and data summaries for reading, writing, and science.  The school identified their goals and strategies for achievement.   In-school and after school tutorial programs have been implemented this year. Board members complimented the principal and school on rising test scores and identified goals.  .Ms. Cobb was complimented by the superintendent for the hard work exhibited by her entire staff.


Mariposa Elementary’s principal, Craig Logue, presented the school’s improvement plan.  Mr. Logue acknowledged the hard work and effort by his assistant principal, Jackie Lynch and the reading coach, Linda Hinkle and all staff.  Mr. Logue indicated that the school had hosted workshops for parents so they, too, could help their children become better readers.  An FCAT Awareness Night was provided for parents.  The goals and strategies were identified.  There was an opportunity for before and after school tutorials for approximately eight weeks.  Data analysis and professional study groups are part of the improvement plan for Mariposa.  Mr. Logue mentioned that 17 percent of Mariposa’s teachers are National Board Certified.  Positive Behavior Supports has been implemented at Mariposa this year.  Dr. Carvelli commented that the presentation was very good.  He liked the detailed information.  Dr. Miller appreciated the principal’s recognition of his staff and their hard work.  Mrs. Hilson commented that she appreciated the parent workshops and staff team building.  Mr. Lannon was complimentary about the learning environment being created at Mariposa.  He was complimented Mr. Goulash’s efforts on behalf of the school and district.   
13.  SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Draft Proposal of Saint Lucie County’s Dress for Success Plan

Across the nation, private, parochial, and public schools that are recognized for high academic achievement have many things in common and one is that they require certain types of standards, in dress, decorum and behavior.   Mary Krause presented the draft proposal.  Dr. Chris Taylor presented copies of the draft dress code to the board members.

Mrs. Krause indicated that a committee was formed to design a minimum standard dress code for each grade level that would promote safety and a better learning environment.  Committee members included Sandy Wolfe, Barbara Slaga, Charles Cuomo, Chris Taylor, Gayle Pike, Genelle Yost, Helen Roberts, John Williams, Kevin Perry, Lin Bushore, Lisa Cash, Vanessa Tillman, Vickie Carr-Rodriguez, Scott Neil, and Mary Krause.  The forum discussion resulted in a decision that input was needed from more stakeholders so three principals were selected, one from each level, to garner that information.  Scott Neil represented elementary schools, Lisa Cash, middle schools, and Lin Bushore represented high schools.  These three met with their peers either through email, telephone, or in a face-to- face meeting.  These discussions led to drafts being developed at each level and presented at the March principals’ meeting.  More discussion followed and more suggestions were made.  At this point, the draft standards presented this evening developed.  Mrs. Krause also mentioned that many schools have already implemented a dress code for their particular site through recommendations from PTO and School Advisory Councils.  At this time, parents are being encouraged to submit recommendations for implementation and code design to Janice Karst and identify what school(s) their children attend.

Vice chairman John Carvelli wanted to ensure that the draft was presented to parents and staff through School Improvement Council members and PTO organizations.  Dr. Taylor assured Dr. Carvelli that had been done.


Dr. Miller wanted to know how parents would be notified that we are asking for comments relative to the dress code.  Parents would be notified about the opportunity to have input through school newsletters, ConnectEd, and the district web site.


Mrs. Hensley said that for several years, the District Advisory Council has indicated that would be interested in having a study done and having discussion about a district wide dress code.


The superintendent said that he understands that dress code can be a controversial issue and it is imperative that parents understand the reasoning behind the inclusion of a standard minimum dress code standard.  Safety is a priority and helping prepare young people for the world of work with appropriate business attire knowledge. 

The superintendent said that he expects the minimum standards will be implemented by the beginning of the 2006-2007 school year.  Those schools, who have exceeded the minimum standards, providing they have support from their stakeholders, can continue with their individual school dress codes. 


The Board wanted parents and community members to be able to comment and Dr, Carvelli wanted to ensure that retailers had advance notice of what types of clothing parents will be purchasing in order to meet the requirements of the dress code.  Mr. Lannon indicated that was in the works.


Dr. Gaines and Dr. Miller commended the committee for their hard work.  Dr. Gaines said that we must prepare the students for the workplace so that they are aware of proper business dress.  Dr. Gaines also felt that for safety purposes alone, it is now the age when strangers can be easily identified through their apparel.  Dr. Gaines commends the faculty and staff who are committed to establishing and enforcing a dress code.  Dr. Gaines noted that outside of the United States, uniform guidelines are expected at all grade levels, in almost every school.

Sue Ranew reported on a busy recruitment season this year.  This spring, the Personnel Department will have visited 25 venues which included 21 university visits in seven states.  The district has visited Pennsylvania, Ohio, Michigan, New York, Minnesota, Florida Universities, and attended the National Minority Expo in New York, the Florida Fund for Minority Teachers, and we will visit Mississippi.  The recruiters have visited 78 colleges and universities and all the venues.  There is an active web base and we advertise on Teacher Teacher .com, and also through Teach in Florida.  The Personnel Department has purchased and implemented a new online application system that will allow all applicants to apply on line, not just instructional applicants.  So far, Personnel has issued 62 pre-contract binders and that is a larger than ever number.  This includes all levels and all subject levels.  There are five more recruiting trips scheduled before the recruiting season is over.  There are also plans to have a Saint Lucie County Teach-In this June and invite all the pre-contract binder applicants to attend.  Mr. Valencia has been very active in securing recruitment funding from the Educational Foundation and the community.  Dr. Miller asked whether the recruiting incentives issued through the Education Foundation have helped this year and Mrs. Ranew replied that those monies made a huge difference.  

Emergency Item


Mrs. Hensley asked to bring forward the Emergency Item.  Mrs. Ranew presented the Emergency Item, which is for the Board to approve a four percent salary increase for all employees effective July 1.  This was a collaborative effort through the collaborative bargaining process and through the efforts of the Subcommittee for Compensation.  The Subcommittee meets on a regular basis and reviews the financial status of the district and discusses what is in the best interests of both the district and its employees.  In an effort to recruit and retain the best and the brightest teachers for students, the subcommittee is seeking board approval for the increase in salary for all employees for the coming school year.  In addition, the Letter of Understanding that has been signed by the members of the bargaining unit has a commitment for that compensation subcommittee to continue meeting and if funds become available negotiations would continue in order to add dollars to the salaries of district employees. 


Mrs. Hensley is asking for a separate vote on this item.  

Action   Superintendent Lannon recommended accepting this as an emergency item.    


Miller/Carvelli/Carried:  5-0

`


Action Superintendent Lannon recommends accepting of the four percent salary increase for all board employees.

 Carvelli/Miller/ Carried: 5-0

CTA REPORT

 Vickie Carr Rodriguez read an EComp Resolution.  This was a joint effort between the CTA and the School Board.   This resolution will be used as a potential vehicle with the Greater Consortium, and will read as a Board Members Initiative, but it is initiated by the teachers’ union.  Ms, Carr Rodriguez recognized the CTA Executive Board.  Members included Patricia Modine, from FPMSA, Monette Wynn from, Bayshore, Peter Rinelli from Savanna Ridge, Shirley Hagwood from FKS, Bob Calmon, FPC, Buster Nelson, at MSE, and Christine Hill from FKS.  Resolution is not in favor of EComp.

Action:  The superintendent recommends acceptance of the resolution as presented.  


Miller/Hilson/Carried:  5-0


Vanessa Tillman made comments relative to the cooperative nature of collaborate bargaining and the mutual support of the union and the district.

CWA REPORT
No report this evening.

CONSENT AGENDA

Action:  The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda items #14 thru #25, 27, and 39 as presented


Hilson/Carvelli Carried:  /5-0

Agenda item #26 deleted.
14.  Personnel Agenda and Leaves

15.  Utility Driver Job Description

16.
Monthly Financial Report

17.
Payment of Bills

18. Budget Amendment #5 – General Fund #3

19. Board Certification for Classrooms for Kids Program FY2005-06

20. Approval of Limited English Proficiency Plan (LEP {Plan) for SY 2005-06
21. Agreement with Florida International University, School of Health Sciences

22. Advertisement of Public Hearing for the Code of Conduct

23. Consultants Competitive Negotiation Act (CCNA) Rankin for Construction   Manager Selection for the FAU Lab School

24. Extension of Continuing Services Contract with Captec Engineering, Inc. for Professional Engineering Services
25. Declaration of Surplus Property – Buses

26. Professional Services Agreement with Helping People Succeed, formerly Tri County TEC, for the Indian Hills School for 2006-07 school year.  DELETE

27.  Agreement of contribution Toward Public School Land Acquisition and Facilities Construction – Grande Beach North Hutchinson Island, L.L.C.

Addendum 39.   RFP 06-17 – Band Uniforms Port St. Lucie High School

OTHER BUSINESS
Action:  The superintendent recommended the School Board accept agenda items #28 through #38, Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #820  - #830 inclusive, as presented..

Miller/Hilson/Carried: 5-0

28.  Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #820 MB/04-3-91/0371/05-06

29. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #821 JD/2-9-94/0371/05-06

30. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #822 MH/8-29-89/0161/05-06

31. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #823 PH/4-30-90/0301/05-06

32. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #824 ES/5-29-92/0261/05-06

33. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #825 RS/6-18-90/0161/05-06

34. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #826 JT/6-9-89/0161/05-06

35. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #827 CDV/11-8-90/0301/06

36. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #828 EM/4-26-91/0301/05-06

37. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #829 SE/8-3-91/0371/05-06

38. Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Petition for Final Order #830 AP/11-19-88/0301/05-06

GROWTH MANAGEMENT, LAND ACQUISITIONS AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

Marty Sanders presented information on Manatee Elementary and All Villages Presbyterian Church t o alleviate some of the traffic congestion. 


Mr. Sanders also discussed donations by developers for land purchases.  The impact fees now include the voluntary contribution from developers.  There was information related on land acquisitions, donated, purchased, and rebuilding using a current site. 

Impact fees were briefly discussed.  

BUDGET FINANCE REPORT


Mr. Bargeron indicated that the Insurance Committee has met and is distributing a survey to all employees prior to the end of the school year and will take the information learned from the survey and use it to develop program enhances hopefully to go into effect January of 2007.   This year there was a zero percent increase in employee and employer contribution.  Additional drug coverage and wellness benefits were added for all employees.  Compensation is also about benefits, not just salaries, working with the collaborative process in developing a proposal to bring before the board.
FACILITIES

Mr. Joe Piper had no report but was present for questions.  No questions were asked.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT

Mr. Dan Harrell had two items to bring forward.  Rudimentary matters. 
(1)
Florida School Code authorizes agreements between municipalities covering infrastructure including storm water fees.  The Storm water fee agreement with the City of Port St. Lucie, the agreement at the time it was entered did not contemplate a K-8 school.  The agreement is driven by the impervious area footprint for the facilities.  The amendment Mr. Harrell is seeking the board’s considering would add language to cover the K-8 facility model.  Port St. Lucie City Council has approved the amendment that is proposed.


Action:  Board declares this an emergency item.  


Carvelli/Hilson/Carried:  5-0


Action:  Superintendent recommends the Board approve the amendment to the Interlocal Agreement requesting storm water utility as appropriate to K-8.as presented.  


Miller/Hilson/Carried:  5-0

(2) Second item for consideration is the moving forward with the FAU lab school.  The district would be acquiring the site, leasing it back to FAU and assist with the planning, construction, and equipping of the facility.  This agreement before the Board would provide for the interim funding and reimbursement from the financing program once that financing program is in place.  This is similar to the reimbursement resolution that the district enters as it moves forward on its own capital projects.  

Action:  Board declares this an emergency item


Carvelli/Hilson/Carried:  5-0


Action:  The superintendent recommends the addendum for the reimbursement as presented by Attorney Dan Harrell. 

Carvelli/Hilson/Carried:  5-0

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley asked to move the Superintendent’s Evaluations to last on the agenda.  Mrs. Hilson indicated she would very much like to have the Board receive the Ruby Payne training.  Mrs. Hilson would like the training to be off school board property.

Mr. Harrell offered a cautionary note regarding location.  The Alachua County School District made some new law on locating out of county meetings when there is not an item at the out of county site, providing you can have the services delivered in county.


Mrs. Hensley said there is going to be a FEMA meeting, with local governments, local organizations, on May 4, at 9:00 a.m.  The community is trying to get a head start on disaster preparedness.  


The Consortium on Legislative Issues is going to proceed with putting the together the Legislative Symposium that was asked for to train legislators on education.  They are working on a five year plan to bring the state up in the ranking for allocating funding for education and develop a set of questions to ask legislators running for office.  


Mrs. Hensley brought forward the discussion and decision of the Superintendent’s Annual Review.  She said that board members meet with the superintendent all throughout the year and provide ongoing evaluation information.  Each member formally meets with the superintendent and provides him their individual evaluation.  His evaluation from each member was satisfactory and board members made comments.  Dr. Carvelli said that Superintendent Lannon had done an outstanding job in moving the district forward and admired his total commitment to the district even during times of personal distress.  Dr. Miller commented she admired his commitment to this community and the children of Saint Lucie County.  She said his evaluation was superior.  Mrs. Hilson commented on the unity of the district and Board members.  Mike Lannon has a heart for children and she applauds him for that commitment.  Dr. Gaines said he has an on-going evaluation and that Dr. Gaines and Mr. Lannon have an understanding.  He thanked him for keeping the district focused in the right direction.  Mrs. Hensley said that she appreciates his bridge building abilities with other agencies and staff.  His humanitarian issues and qualities are superb.  The Board agreed that Mr. Lannon earned five grades of satisfactory, with satisfactory being the highest level he could achieve.  She asked Mr. Harrell to begin negotiating the superintendent’s contract and have it back to the Board within a month.  

Action:  Mrs. Hensley entertained a motion to have the attorney negotiation a contract with the superintendent and return the contract to the Board for approval within a month.


Miller/Hilson/Carried:  5-0

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Linda Fredryk


Three children in school.  Teacher recruitment and retention is more important than dress code.
`
Consequences and Enforcement of Dress Code


FCAT scores and the impact they have on students’ lives

Ada Coats Williams


Comments were provided, she had to leave.  Comment concerned dress code.  

Natalie Turner and Tina Dobson


Comments were left, both parties had to leave.  Comments concerned dress code.

ADJOURNMENT

Note:  If a person decides to appeal any decision made by the School Board regarding any matter considered at this meeting or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings.  For this purpose, an individual should ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, at his/her own expense, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based (SEC. 286.0105 F. S.) If due to a disability, you need special accommodations to receive School Board information or to participate in School Board Functions, call (772) 429-3914 and ask for the School Board Executive Assistant.  Telecommunications Device for the Deaf (TDD) Phone Number is (772) 429-3919.

This agenda may change from time to time; see items in bold italic .print.
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